MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

8th SEPTEMBER, 2014 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR V. SMITH LEAS CATHAOIRLEACH AND COUNCILLOR S.P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, 

N. Connell, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, 

P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
IN ATTENDANCE:

G. Finn, Chief Executive




E. Doyle, Director of Services





D. Maguire, Head of Finance




P. Coleman, Senior Engineer




P. Lafferty, Senior Engineer





E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
Councillor V. Smith, Leas-Cathaoirleach chaired the first half of the meeting in the absence of the 

Cathaoirleach.
10.
To hear presentation from IFA National Poultry Committee regarding Pillar 11 funding.


Councillor V. Smith welcomed IFA Members Nigel Renaghan, David Abbott and T.P. Daly to the meeting.
Mr. Nigel Renaghan, IFA National Poultry Chairman outlined briefly the Irish poultry industry stating that it was divided into two separate sections – poultry meat and egg production. He stated that the IFA National Poultry Committee have requested that the poultry sector is supported within the Rural Development Plans 2014-2020.  He stated that any allocation to the poultry sector should be targeted at improving the welfare situation and compliance of all producers in terms of EU legislation and new and proven technology which will enable the sector to become a more environmental friendly industry in terms of energy efficiency and sustainability.  Mr. Renaghan asked Cavan County Council for their support in lobbying for grant assistance under Pillar 11.  He stated that the sector are looking for €25m (€5m a year over 5 years) to be made available under the Targeted Agricultural Modernisation Scheme (TAMS) for the following areas:-

· Alternative heating systems. He stated that an alternative heating system that produces no CO2 and fuelled by wood chip or other renewable energy sources need to be promoted and grant assisted.

· Insulation. He stated that grant assistance is needed for the provision of reinsulating existing poultry houses.
· Light Systems.  He stated that grant assistance is required for the retro-fitting of modern energy efficient light systems that comply with the EU legislation requirement.  

· Fencing. He stated that grant assistance is required for the maintenance and installation of fencing in the free range egg and broiler sector.  
The proposal put forward by the delegation from the IFA Poultry National Chairman Mr. Nigel Renaghan was supported by all members of the Council.

It was proposed by Councillor W. Bennett and seconded by Councillor S. Smith that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture asking that funding be made available to the poultry sector.

1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meetings of Cavan County Council held on 14th July and 1st August, 2014.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 14 Iuil & 1 Lunasa 2014 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
     Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meetings of Cavan County Council held on 14 July & 1 August 2014 be hereby approved”.

2.
To approve SPC Scheme 2014-2019
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:

“that the SPC Scheme 2014-2019 be hereby approved”.

3.
To note County Manager’s Orders.


Noted.
Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that the number of planning applications being made to Cavan County Council had fallen considerably over the last number of years.  He stated that the Council must try and incentivise development within the County.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that a lot of planning applications are stopped at the start of the process due to EPA guidelines which has sterilised development due to soil tests.  

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council has to comply with EPA regulations and their code of practice.  He stated that the Council would make further contact with the EPA and come back with report to the Planning Strategic Policy Committee.

4.

To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of an extension to dwelling and ancillary works at 22 Derryginny Gardens, Ballyconnell, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor D. Brady

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of an extension to dwelling and ancillary works at 22 Derryginny Gardens, Ballyconnell, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.
5(a).
Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee – in accordance with Circular Housing 27 of 2014 and Sections 21 and 22 of the Housing (Traveller Accommodation) Act, 1998, the following persons be appointed (in addition to members already selected) to the Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee –


Traveller Representatives:



Mr. Michael McDonagh, c/o Bexcourt  Community Centre, Bailieborough



Ms. Teresa Mongan, 6 Townparks, Cavan



Mr. Thomas Maughan, 133 Aughnaskerry, Cavan



Mrs. Mary Stokes, 8 Townparks, Cavan.



Council Officials –



Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Service, Cavan County Council, Courthouse, Cavan



Mr. Philip Coleman, Senior Engineer, Cavan County Council, Courthouse, Cavan



Ms. Orla Brady, Administrative Officer, Cavan County Council, Courthouse, Cavan



Dr. Emer Coveney, Research & Policy Officer, Cavan County Council, Farnham Centre, Johnston Central Library, Cavan.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Smith
 
        Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly
      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the appointment of the above named persons (in addition to members already selected) to the Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee be hereby approved”.

5(b).
To appoint Chairperson of the Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee

It was:



Proposed by Councillor D. Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the appointment of Councillor Eugene Greenan as Chairperson of the Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee be hereby approved”.

6.

To note Financial Report for half year ending 30/06/2014.


Noted.



Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance that the first financial report incorporating both the County Council and former Town Council showed a surplus of €396,000.  He stated that the capital balance had reduced from almost €10m to just over €7.3m since the beginning of the year.  He informed the members that the Council is also carrying an accumulative debt provision of 30%.


Local Property Tax


In relation to the Local Property Tax Mr. Maguire informed the members that the Government had finalised the implementation of the LPT on 4th September stating that 80% of the LPT will be retained locally to fund vital public services in 2015 and the remaining 20% will be distributed to provide top-up funding to certain local authority areas that have lower property tax bases due to the variance in property values across the State.  He noted that the report also states that local authorities vary in size significantly from one another in size, population, public service demands, infrastructure and income sources and the Government has decided that no local authority will receive less income from the LPT in 2015 that they received from the Local Government Fund in 2014.  Mr. Maguire stated that Cavan will receive €3.62m in Property Tax locally but will need a top up of over €4.8m if the authority is to continue to manage at the 2014 funding level of €8.45m.  He stated that the members will decide whether to increase or decrease the tax at its meeting on Monday 29th September in the Council Chamber.  He noted that any reduction in local property tax will have implications for services provided in the County.  He informed members that under the new regime ten Councils are now in the enviable position of being able to introduce a 15% cut in the property tax for its citizens next year without effecting existing services.  The remaining nineteen authorities, Cavan included, will share from the €101m equalisation fund. 


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the system was a punishment on poor counties for being smaller. He noted that it was much easier for a confined local authority district, like Dun Laoghaire/Rathdown to manage expenditure on the service than the likes of Cavan or neighbouring counties.  He stated that Cavan County Council is among the top in terms of compliance but are always left at the bottom of the list when it comes to circumstances such as local property tax.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Alan Kelly demanding a review of the system and asking that he meet with a cross party delegation from Cavan County Council.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor C. Kelly.



Councillor P. O’Reilly suggested that the Council wait and see what figures are before them before making any decisions.  He felt that counties already in debt should not be allowed under the current regime reduce the property tax in their areas.



Councillor E. Greenan asked that the Council review its interaction with debtors with a view to reducing the 30% debt provision.  He stated that business people in Cavan feel there is no designated person within the Council that they can talk to directly in relation to bad debts.



 Mr. Maguire, Head of Finance agreed that the figure for the provision of bad debts was high but stated that this figure had accumulated prior to the 30th June, 2014.  He stated that it is important that the figure reflects what you consider to be the economic reality. Mr. Maguire also informed Councillor Greenan that the Council have a structure in place to deal with debtors.    

7.

To approve attendance of Councillors E. Greenan, W. Bennett, P. McVitty, M. Argue, P. Smith, V. Smith, S.P. O’Reilly, C. Brady, C. Kelly, P. McDonald and P. O’Reilly at AILG training session (Finance) to be held in the Nuremore Hotel, Carrickmacross on 9th September, 2014.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley
 
        Seconded by Councillor M. Argue
      
       And




Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors E. Greenan, W. Bennett, P. McVitty, M. Argue, P. Smith, V. Smith, S.P. O’Reilly, C. Brady, C. Kelly, P. McDonald and P. O’Reilly at AILG training session (Finance) to be held in the Nuremore Hotel, Carrickmacross on 9th September, 2014 be hereby approved.
8.

To select elected members to attend a meeting with Minister Alex White TD and Minister of State Joe McHugh, TD, Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources to discuss drilling at Belcoo, Co. Fermanagh on Monday 22nd September (this will be a joint meeting with a delegation from Leitrim County Council)), maximum three per delegation.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Brady
 
        Seconded by Councillor C. Kelly
      
       And




Resolved:



“that the selection of Councillor J.P. Feeley to attend a meeting with Minister Alex White TD and Minister of State Joe McHugh, TD, Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources to discuss drilling at Belcoo, Co. Fermanagh on Monday 22nd September be hereby approved.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

 
        Seconded by Councillor P. O’Reilly

      
       And




Resolved:



“that the selection of Councillor P. McVitty to attend a meeting with Minister Alex White TD and Minister of State Joe McHugh, TD, Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources to discuss drilling at Belcoo, Co. Fermanagh on Monday 22nd September be hereby approved.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McDonald

 
        Seconded by Councillor E. Greenan

      
       And




Resolved:



“that the selection of Councillor D. Brady to attend a meeting with Minister Alex White TD and Minister of State Joe McHugh, TD, Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources to discuss drilling at Belcoo, Co. Fermanagh on Monday 22nd September be hereby approved.

9(a).
To note correspondence from John Tierney, Irish Water re Local Authority Elected Members Liaison.


Noted.  Mr. Ger Finn, CEO informed the members that the Council will seek an up to date report from Irish Water and inform the members of same at the next meeting.
  (b)
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Minister for Skills, Research & Innovation re the school transport scheme.


Noted.
  (c) 
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food & the Marine re the beef trade.



Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley requested that the Council again write to the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine and the Taoiseach asking that urgent action be taken in relation to the beef trade. He stated that the situation has not improved and Minister Coveney has not given Bord Bia the necessary direction to promote a live export trade.
  (d)
To note acknowledgement from Minister for Communications, Energy & Natural Resources re hydraulic fracturing.



Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley acknowledged the request in relation to a special meeting with Minister Alex White TD and Minister of State Joe McHugh, TD, Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources to discuss drilling at Belcoo, Co. Fermanagh on Monday 22nd September. 
  (e)
To note from Department of Environment, Community & Local Government re Local Property Tax



Councillor E. Greenan stated that he was very disappointed with the reply received in relation to the Local Property Tax.  He stated that the local element of the tax has been lost. 
  (f)
To note reply from Bus Eireann re school transport pupil eligibility



Councillor C. Kelly stated that he was disappointed with the reply received.  He stated that this system is currently causing major problems for a lot of families particularly low income families.  He proposed that the Council write to Damien English T.D. asking that he meet with a cross party delegation in relation to the matter.  This was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.



Councillor S. Smith proposed that a letter be sent to the Department of Education to restore the bus service to Ballyconnell Central National School.  He stated that children from a large rural area attend this national school and it is unacceptable that these families are being denied their right to a school transport service.
  (g)
To note correspondence from Aogan O Fearghail, Uachtarain-Tofa, Cumann Luthchleas Gael.


Noted.
  (h)
To note acknowledgement from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re amending the Building Control (Amendment) Regulations.



Noted.  Awaiting further reply from Department.
  (i)

To note acknowledgement from Office of the Taoiseach re hydraulic fracturing.



Noted.
  (j)

To note reply from Department of Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht re hydraulic fracturing.
Noted.

Votes of Sympathy

Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed a vote of sympathy to Mrs. Kathleen Reynolds and family on the death of former Taoiseach Mr. Albert Reynolds.  He stated that Albert Reynolds was the first Taoiseach west of the Shannon and he left his mark in each Department that he served. He stated that when Albert Reynolds became Taoiseach many were amazed to hear him speak of Peace at a time when the troubles were rampant.  His leadership and conviction to forge a strong relationship with the then Prime Minister Mr. John Major was key to the preparation of the Downing Street Declaration.  He stated that Mr. Reynolds had a long career in business and brought this flair to politics by extending the telephone network and establishing County Enterprise Boards.  Councillor Feeley proposed that the Council adjourn the meeting for five minutes as a mark of respect to the late Albert Reynolds.
This proposal was seconded by Councillor C. Kelly.

Councillor P. O’Reilly on behalf of Fine Gael and Councillor E. Greenan on behalf of Sinn Fein offered their sympathies to the Reynolds Family.
Councillor C. Brady proposed a vote of sympathy to the family of Raymond Argue, brother-in-law of Madeline Argue.  She also proposed a vote of sympathy to former Cootehill Town Councillor Paddy Halton on the death of his mother Molly Halton.

Councillor M. Argue proposed a vote of sympathy to Frank Cleary, former employee of Cavan County Council on the death of his brother Martin Cleary.

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased and the meeting was adjourned for five minutes.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS
1.
Shared Library Services Cavan/Monaghan
2.
The County Library Service

Councillor M. Argue stated that the move towards shared library services for Cavan and Monaghan would lead to disruption within the service.  She stressed that Cavan was by far the stronger of the two counties and asked the executive to demand a lead role in forthcoming negotiations to discuss the future management of the network.  She stated that the staff in the library in Cavan are dedicated to the library service and the amalgamation of this service she felt would not benefit the general public.  She also stated that the amalgamation could lead to possible branch closures or a downgrade of services in some areas.  She also stated that Cavan has a fantastic archives section which is operated by library staff and based in the Johnston Central library and this may also be lost to amalgamation.  Councillor Argue listed a range of services, resources and innovations developed by Cavan Library services and asked the executive to do all they could for the library headquarters to be placed in Cavan.
Councillor C. Kelly agreed with Councillor Argue stating that the finest library in the country is situated in County Cavan.  He firmly believed that there would be no saving in the amalgamation of the two libraries.  He felt that small branch libraries would suffer as a result of the amalgamation and he strongly opposed the amalgamation of the services.

Councillor P. O’Reilly feared that if the libraries services were to amalgamate then libraries proposed to be built in the future would be put on hold.

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer stated that this amalgamation was brought in under the Government’s shared service policy.  He stated that the logic behind it is that shared services across two counties would have more financial benefits.  He stated that while the idea is in place no information had been given to the executive as to how or when any formal agreement on shared services would or should take place.  He stated that shared services were at an early stage and he would keep the members informed of any further developments.
3.
That Cavan County Council supports the call from the Restaurants Association of Ireland for the ongoing retention of the 9% VAT rate for the food, tourism and hospitality sector that has helped create one of four jobs in the economy.  That this Council ask the Minister for Finance to keep VAT @ 9% into 2015 and beyond.
4.
That this Council call upon the Minister for Finance to consider the following in budget 2015


(a)
Retain the 9% VAT rate for the food, tourism and hospitality sector in order to help create jobs.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that the Restaurant and Hotel Business provide quite an amount of employment throughout the county and country and felt it would be a shame if the 9% VAT rate was not retained.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Finance stating that Cavan County Council supports the call from the Restaurants Association of Ireland for the ongoing retention of the 9% VAT rate for the food, tourism and hospitality sector.  He noted that this 9% VAT rate helped to create one in four jobs in the economy.  He asked that the Minister for Finance keep VAT at 9% into 2015 and beyond.

This proposal was seconded by Councillor E. Greenan who stated that it was important to retain the 9% VAT rate for the food, tourism and hospitality sector in order to help create jobs.

4(b)
Reduce/Abolish the Universal Social Charge.


Councillor E. Greenan noted that one tax that impacts on everyone is the Universal Social Charge.  He stated that anyone earning €200 a week pays 2% towards the Universal Social Charge.  He stated that a lot of students work hard at weekends to help put themselves through college and it is unfair that they have to pay Universal Social Charge. Councillor Greenan proposed that that the Council write to the Minister for Finance asking that he reduces or abolishes the Universal Social Charge.

This proposal was seconded by Councillor C. Kelly.
5.
Housing Bill 2014 – 

That this Council:

(a)
Ensures that those who are transferred from rent supplement and the rent allowance scheme to the new Housing Assistance Programme (HAP) remain in their current position on the social housing list, and

Councillor E. Greenan stated that there was an element of fear that people transferring from the current system of rent supplement or rent allowance schemes to the New Housing Programme (HAP) would lose their current position on the social housing list.  He noted that another change under HAP is that the money is directly payable to the landlord whereas under the rent supplement scheme it is paid to the tenant.  He asked the executive to ensure that those transferred from supplement schemes to HAP retain their position on the social housing list.
Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer stated that fears in relation to HAP and displacement of people on the housing list had now been addressed.  He stated that anyone applying to HAP would not be placed on the housing list any less favourably than before.

(b)
Ring fences monies raised from the Tenant Purchase Scheme towards the acquiring and developing of new social housing units.

Councillor E. Greenan asked the executive to ring fence money raised from the Tenant Purchase Scheme towards the acquiring and developing of new social housing units.  He stated that private rented houses cannot be depended on to alleviate the Council’s waiting list. 

Councillor C. Kelly stated that people presently cannot get accommodation to rent and there are quite a number of people on the Council’s waiting list.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed the clarification in the relation to HAP.  He stated that unfortunately there was no tenant purchase scheme in place since the beginning of 2014.  He stated that people are paying rent with no prospect of owning the house.  

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer informed the members that money is ring fenced for acquiring and developing new social housing units.
6.
The IDA’s Strategic Plan for Co. Cavan

Councillor E. Greenan stated that looking at the IDA’s website he could see very little support for future international companies coming into Co. Cavan.  He stated that when you look at other towns around Ireland they have lovely new buildings whereas Cavan has a greenfield site to offer.  He stated that Paypal went to Dundalk creating almost 1,000 jobs because they had a building ready and waiting for them.  Councillor Greenan proposed that the Council write to the IDA asking that a representative attend a meeting of Cavan County Council or an SPC meeting to discuss what strategic plan if any the agency has for County Cavan.  
Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.  He stated that Cavan and Monaghan are both considered hubs to the gateway towns of Dundalk and Drogheda in the National Spatial Strategy and any promises to increase the level of employment in the counties have been broken.
Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion but stated that the IDA has no great strategic plan that takes cognisance of Cavan.  He stated that previous meetings were held with the IDA and Enterprise Ireland where they promised much but delivered little.

Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  He was of the opinion that the IDA felt they had their work done in the Region when they brought investment into County Louth.  
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the IDA still have a part to play in the preparation of the new five year Local Community and Economic Development plan.  He stated that in the past the Council have discussed with the IDA and Enterprise Ireland about how best to sell Cavan to investors and asked what they are looking for, compared to Mullingar, Sligo, Dundalk and Drogheda.  
7.
That Cavan County Council urge the Minister for Communications to take urgent action to make high quality broadband available to every household in rural Ireland.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated the national broadband scheme rolled out through telecommunications company three mobile ended last month.  He stated that a decent broadband service should no longer be considered a luxury in modern day Ireland.  He stated that his personal experience of broadband was that it failed in any form to reach some areas of the county.  He stated that the Government need to start adopting the principal that every citizen in the country is entitled to broadband.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Alex White to take urgent action to make high quality broadband available to every household in rural Ireland.

Councillor F. Curtin seconded the proposal.  Councillor Curtin stated that there is a need for proper telecommunications infrastructure as schools are now turning to the use of modern technology instead of books and pens which will require proper broadband service.
8.
That the Council prepares plans for the development of Greenways in the Region using the disused railway lines and other suitable routes to provide a network linking the key tourist sites in the region, in particular those forming part of the Marble Arch Caves Global Geopark.


Councillor J.P. Feeley noted the great success of the Great Western Greenway in Co. Mayo.  He stated that this greenway has seen a huge increase in the number of people cycling and walking on it.  He stated that there is now a similar project taking place in West Kerry.  He noted that Cavan County Council previously submitted an application to the Department under the National Bike Scheme but were unsuccessful.  He asked that this application be re-submitted in the future.  He proposed that the Council through its Tourism Officer prepare plans for the development of Greenways in the Region using the disused railway lines and other suitable routes to provide a network linking the key tourist sites in the region and in particular those forming part of the Marble Arch Caves Global Geopark.


This proposal was seconded by Councillor D. Brady.


Councillor P. McDonald asked for an update on the cycle track from Kingscourt to Navan.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council will re-lodge an application under the National Bike Scheme.  He stated that a cycle way was recently put into Killykeen Forest Park. He guaranteed Councillor Feeley that this would form part of the Council’s tourism strategy and funding for the future.  He stated that he would send out an update to the members in relation to the cycle way from Kingscourt to Navan.

9.
That Cavan County Council calls on the Minister for Education & Science, Jan O’Sullivan TD to review the provisions of the School Transport Scheme to take account of not just distance from the nearest school but also the school traditionally attended.
Councillor J.P. Feeley asked that the Council write to the Minister for Education & Science to review the provisions of the School Transport Scheme to take account of not just distance from the nearest school but also the school traditionally attended.  He stated that families who had older children attending a secondary school may not now be able to let younger members go to the same secondary school which is putting more financial pressure on families.

The motion was unanimously agreed.
Proposed cuts at Darley Care Centre, Cootehill.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that there is concern among people in Cootehill over proposed cuts to services at the Darley Care Centre.  He stated that there are concerns about cutbacks for the social and health day services which were put in place in October, 2006.  He stated that it is widely accepted that the centre provides a very valuable service for the elderly in a large catchment area.  Councillor F. Curtin proposed that the Council write a letter to the HSE asking that the services remain in place.
Councillor C. Brady seconded the proposal.  She stated that the centre employs up to six staff and welcomes more than twenty five regular service users per day.  Councillor C. Brady stated that while she opposed the implementation of cuts she did support a review of the services being provided to ensure none of them are being abused and only those who needed to avail of the services do so.

Councillors C. Kelly and P. McDonald supported the motion.

Taste of Cavan


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the Taste of Cavan was one of the best events he had attended in his short time as Cathaoirleach.  He commended the efforts of those involved in making the event so successful. He stated that over 40,000 people attended the two day event.

Councillor W. Bennett, Chairman of the voluntary organising committee thanked all of Cavan County Council and former County Manager, Jack Keyes for initially taking the project on board.  He extended thanks to Ger Finn, CE, Paddy Connaughton, SEO, Majella Tierney, Kevin Smith and local producers Alo Mohan, Gerry Sheridan and Eugene Kiernan.  He thanked Julian Fowler, BBC for the wonderful publicity given to the Taste of Cavan and also to the local media for their coverage.  He complimented and thanked Savina Donohoe, Cavan County Museum who played a central role in coordinating events as part of the WW1 commemoration which ran in tangent with Taste of Cavan.

Councillor J.P. Feeley congratulated all involved in Taste of Cavan.  He stated that it was good to see Cavan County Council working closely with other organisations and businesses within the County.

Councillor P. McDonald stated that this was a huge event for the County of Cavan and complimented all involved. He stated that people don’t appreciate the amount of products that are produced locally.

Councillor P. O’Reilly complimented all involved in the organising of Taste of Cavan.  He also congratulated the organising committee of the Virginia Show which was one of the largest crowds ever to attend.  He also complimented the Virginia College Students who put on a WW1 exhibition in the Johnston Central Library.

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer stated that the local authority was lucky to have such dedicated staff and stated that they are already trying to better expectations for next year.  He also complimented Virginia Show Committee.

The meeting concluded at 4.50p.m.
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